
 

 

Appendix 3 
Noise Assessment 
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21 December 2009 

 

Ref: 04098/3379 

 

Mr Steve Peart 

Moolarben Coal Operations Pty Ltd 

4250 Ulan Road  

ULAN NSW 2850 

 

RE: NORTHERN BOREFIELD NOISE ASSESSMENT 
 

This letter presents the results of an assessment of potential noise impacts from the proposed layout 

of de-watering pumps for the MCO Northern Borefield.  Figure 1 shows components in the northern 

section of the borefield (yellow) and the nearest potentially impacts receivers (blue). 

 

 
 
Figure 1.  Borefield noise sources and nearest receivers (source: Google Earth) 
 
 
 
 

0 1km 

River Cottage 
Main house 

Saddler’s Cottage 

Barbara’s Cottage 

800m 

M6 M7 

TB105 

M8 



 

 

MCO Northern Borefield – Noise Assessment 

    
Doc. No: 04098-3379  

December 2009   Page 2 
 

Submersible bore pumps at each site in Figure 1 will be below ground level and will not present a 

noise problem.  Above ground transfer pumps will each have a sound power level of up to 90 dB(A), 

based on the power of electric drive motors in the hydraulic consultants’ report, which requires 

assessment. 

 

The nearest receivers are associated with the Goulburn River Stone Cottages eco-tourism destination 

as illustrated in Figure 1.  Based on hand calculations using accepted algorithms for distance and 

barrier losses, a cumulative noise level of 22 dB(A) has been predicted at River Cottage under neutral 

conditions, with levels <15 dB(A) predicted at the more distant receivers.  The dominant noise source 

is TB105 due to its proximity and elevation (almost line-of-sight to River cottage). 

 

A 12 dB increase could occur under inversions or light westerly wind conditions, resulting in 34 dB(A) 

at River Cottage.  This is below the MCO operational noise criterion of 35 dB(A) but would be audible 

to guests at River cottage.  

 

The proposed 20kl water storage tank at each site would measure approximately 4.4m wide by 3.5m 

high.  In the interests of minimising noise levels at Goulburn River Stone Cottages, the tanks may be 

used as noise barriers.  A barrier insertion loss calculation suggests that if the transfer pump at TB105 

was located adjacent to, and to the west of, the water storage tank, the cumulative worst case noise 

level at River Cottage would be reduced from 34 dB(A) to 26 dB(A).  this level of bland, non-tonal 

pump noise would generally not be audible. 

 

In summary, the worst case noise level from the borefield pumps is expected to be marginally below 

the MCO noise criterion of 35 dB(A) at the nearest receiver.  It is recommended that the above ground 

water tank at TB105 be positioned as a noise barrier to reduce worst case levels to a virtually 

inaudible 26 dB(A) at this receiver. 

 

We trust this letter fulfils your requirements at this time, however, should you require additional 
information or assistance please contact the undersigned on 4954 2276 or 0409 181888. 
 
Yours faithfully, 

 

SPECTRUM ACOUSTICS PTY LIMITED 

 
Author:          
 

 

             

Neil Pennington            

Acoustical Consultant 



 

 

Appendix 4 
Erosion and Sediment Control Plan 
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